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BOB SCHIEFFER, host: 
 
Today on FACE THE NATION, Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger and presidential 
candidate John Edwards, two exclusive interviews. 
 
Schwarzenegger says he is in his "post-partisan phase." But is the new 
centrist position of Governor Schwarzenegger a paradigm for Republicans 
nationwide?  Or has he just gone liberal?  What can the presidential 
candidates learn from him in today's intensely partisan atmosphere? 
 
And speaking of the campaign, we'll talk with one of the Democratic 
candidates, John Edwards, who says he is the candidate of fundamental change. 
The question for him:  Is fundamental change really possible in today's 
money-driven politics? 
 
I'll have a final word on a campaign season that has just gotten longer and 
longer. 
 
But first, Schwarzenegger and Edwards on FACE THE NATION. 
 
Announcer:  FACE THE NATION with CBS News chief Washington correspondent Bob 
Schieffer.  And now, from CBS News in Washington, Bob Schieffer. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  And good morning again.  Governor Schwarzenegger is in the studio 
here with us this morning.  He's here in Washington for the National Governors 
Conference. 
 
Governor, welcome, first of all.  And second, you described yourself, as I 
just said at the top there, as being in your post-partisan phase.  And you're 
going to speak to the National Governors Conference tomorrow, I think... 
 
Governor ARNOLD SCHWARZENEGGER (Republican, California):  Mm-hmm. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  ...and you're going to talk about why it is important to be a 
centrist.  What does that mean? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Well, I think, first of all, I'm going to talk about 
how important it is to work together, which doesn't mean that you have to sell 
out your principles or change or give up anything, it just means that you 
ultimately want to serve the people rather than your party.  Because I think 
the elected officials are public servants and not party servants.  That's what 
it is all about.  And I think I've learned that, during the time--the three 
years that I have been governor, it should not be them vs. us, or me vs. 
them, or who's coming out ahead and all this.  But I think the key thing is 
just to work together and to solve problems and to--and to serve the people. 
And that's what I will be talking about at the press club tomorrow. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  When you say you learned yourself--and you did sort of learn the 
hard way, because you came into office, you sort of aligned yourself with the 
Republicans, you took some of the things that are dear to them, cutting, 
holding down government spending, things of that nature.  You had some 
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statewide initiatives that failed, your own approval rating went down to 30 
percent.  Then you sort of moved back to the center, and you won last November 
in a landslide... 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Right, right. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  ...in a--in a year when Republicans all across the country were 
getting thrown out of office.  What did you do? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  First of all, I'm happy you reminded me that we lost 
the special election.  Thanks.  No, you learn from that.  It was very clear 
that the people said, you know, `We don't want you to fight.  We want you to 
get along, and we want both of the parties to work together.  That's why we 
sent you to Sacramento.' So I learned that, because you know, I contributed to 
the polarization in California, and it was about us vs. them.  And even 
though the initiatives were good ideas, but I mean, it was--I went about the 
wrong way.  And we got together after the special election and said, `Let us 
work together.' And so we started really giving birth to ideas together rather 
than they come up with their own package, we come up with our own package, and 
then we just go and compromise.  No, we just started talking about the ideas, 
what do we need to do?  We want to rebuild California.  We want to take care 
of health care.  We want to go and fix our levees, build more schools, all of 
those things.  We want to have a budget that is responsible.  We started 
working on those things together, and I think that that was more successful. 
It took away the suspicions and the attacks and name-calling, and all of those 
things.  And because of that, last year we accomplished so much.  I mean, we 
have approved, in an election year, a $43 billion infrastructure that the 
people have approved to rebuild our--our levees, to rebuild our transportation 
systems, schools, affordable housing and all of those things.  And also, at 
the same time, we lowered the prescription drug costs, and, you know, took 
care of the environment with AB 32, to lower the greenhouse gas emissions and 
roll it back to the 1990 level.  So all of those things were done on election 
year because we came together and worked together.  So what I'm basically 
saying is, to Washington, why can't you do the same thing? 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, now, somebody like Rush Limbaugh might say what--what you 
really did, you just went liberal on us.  What do you say in response to that, 
and people on the right? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  I always said--I always said that you don't have to 
give up your principles, all you have to do is just serve the people.  And 
when you have two parties, you have to compromise.  It's that simple.  It's 
never our way or the highway, it is working together, and finding, you know, 
common ground and finding solutions.  The ultimate goal should always be what 
is best for the state, or what is best for the country, rather than what is 
best for my party.  That is the key thing. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  I heard you say you were wrong.  We don't hear people in politics 
say that much.  In fact, there's a big debate going on right now in the 
Democratic Party about whether Hillary Clinton should apologize for her vote 
to authorize the United States to go to war in Iraq.  Do you think that is--is 
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there a lesson there for other politicians in both parties, in your mind? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Well, it depends if you feel like you did something 
wrong or not.  I mean, with me, it was very clear that I thought I was doing 
the right thing, but then the people very clearly sent me the message that, 
`You're going the wrong way.  That's not what we like.' So I was doing the 
wrong thing.  I was contributing to the polarization.  And I went out after 
the elections just saying it was--the ideas were right, but the approach of 
being pushy, being too aggressive in trying to go to the legislators and 
saying that, `If you don't go with me in the next two months and approve this, 
I go directly to the people and I collect the signatures,' that was a 
confrontational method and style that just didn't work.  Now we take our time 
and we work together.  And we are getting much, much more done because of it. 
So, yes, I'm the first one to say, `I made a mistake there.  I did the wrong 
thing.  And it is because from maybe lack of experience, because I came in new 
and I was not into politics my whole life.' And you know something?  Every 
human being makes mistakes, and that's why they understand when a politician 
says, `You know, I made a mistake.  It's that simple.' Now, with Hillary 
Clinton, I think that people should, when it comes to the war, should elevate 
this whole discussion and really not, you know, pick on things like that, but 
really try to get along in Washington, if it is the war or anything else.  I 
think the people of America, there's very clearly a reason why they say--why 
does 70 percent of the people say we're going the wrong direction, and only 30 
percent of the people saying we're going the right direction.  They don't like 
both of the parties fighting all the time. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well... 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  They--they--the parties were fighting before the 
election last year, and they thought this would change now with new 
leadership, and now it still hasn't changed. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, let--let's talk about--you brought up the war.  Let's--let's 
talk about that.  It's your position, I take it, that there should be a 
timetable to draw down our forces in Iraq. 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Yes.  Absolut--I--I believe very strongly that we 
should do everything that we can to be victorious and to really create the 
kind of democracy that they envisioned for Iraq, but that we should let the 
Iraqis know that we are here up until this time, and then we're going to draw 
back, and we're going to draw our troops out of Iraq.  I think a timeline is 
absolutely important because I think that the people in America don't want to 
see another Korean war, another Vietnam war, anything like this where it's an 
open-ended thing.  There should be a timeline. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  You'll be seeing the president tonight.  That clearly is not the 
position he has taken.  Do you intend to bring that up or talk to him about 
that? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  If the opportunity's there, I definitely will, but I 
think that it is clear that, you know, he has different information than I 
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have.  He has a different opinion on that than I have.  And I think that, 
within the Republican Party and within this country, I mean there's different 
opinions on all of this, which is OK.  But I think the key thing is, is that 
Congress and the White House gets together rather than attacking each other 
continuously and always, you know, using this in a political way.  I think the 
people want--the American people, you know, feel like that we have to come to 
a resolution about this war, and both Congress and the White House should sit 
down and start working this out rather than just attacking each other and not 
solving the problem.  I mean, what good is the nonbinding resolutions and all 
that stuff and getting--creating bitterness and--and fighting over something 
that is nonbinding? 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, do you think that the Congress ought to set a timetable, and 
then the president will have to follow it?  I mean... 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  I think that the Congress has--has the choices right 
there.  They can cut off funding for the war.  If they really want to stop the 
war... 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Should they? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Well, that is up to them.  They have the information. 
But they should cut the funding or let the president do what he needs to do. 
Because to micromanage a war is the worst thing.  It's the ingredient for a 
loss.  That is an important thing. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, they're talking about calling up more National Guard troops. 
Now, you have National Guard troops that are in Iraq now.  What is the impact 
of this war on the National Guard, governor?  Are you concerned about that? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Well, I think that we have managed really well to be 
partners with the federal government and to have the National Guards.  We have 
1800 troops over there in Iraq right now, and they're, you know, coming back 
and there's new ones going over there.  For us, the key thing is that we have 
enough National Guards in California--we have altogether around 20,000--but we 
have enough that if there is a national disaster--because we have a lot of 
earthquakes, we have fires and floods and all kinds of things, that we have 
the National Guards ready, that we have enough of them.  And we have enough of 
them, even though we have sent 1,000 to the borders in order to help the 
federal government with the border patrolling and--and to secure the borders. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Mm-hmm. 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  We still have enough, so we're in good shape right now. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  All right, let me ask you quickly.  Senator McCain was out in 
California.  You all but endorsed him, it seems to me.  You said some very 
kind things about him while he was there.  Do you intend to endorse someone in 
particular or Senator McCain? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  I would say I try not to endorse someone before the 
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convention.  Now, it could happen that I do, but, I mean, I think that I'm 
very happy with the candidates that we have, and I think that I should--we 
should just let them go around the country and really campaign.  I'm very 
happy with the campaign--I mean with McCain simply because he has been a 
pro-environment person and someone that believes very strongly in environment 
and also protecting the economy at the same time. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Let me--let me also ask you, quickly, I understand you're going to 
go into some of the primary states.  Obviously, you're not running for 
president, you're not eligible for that, but are you intending to run for 
something else? 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  No.  I have no intentions.  I think the important thing 
for me is I'm a strong believer that we all work together and that candidates 
that are running for president addressing the issues that are very important 
to the states and to the entire country, which is the infrastructure, which is 
health care, which is immigration. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  So... 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  And those are the kind of issues that I want to talk 
about when I go around, if it is the National Press Club or if it is anywhere 
else.  I'm not trying to chase them in the various different primary states. 
I'm just saying that I want to go and talk on a national level about those 
issues and remind the people let's focus on those issues and let's really put 
the pressure on those candidates and ask them, `What is your position on those 
things,' rather than avoiding those issues. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Governor, pleasure to have you.  Hope to see you down the campaign 
trail. 
 
Gov. SCHWARZENEGGER:  Thank you very much, Bob. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  And we'll be back in a minute with presidential candidate John 
Edwards. 
 
(Announcements) 
 
SCHIEFFER:  And we're back now with former Senator John Edwards. 
 
Senator, thank you for coming this morning. 
 
Former Senator JOHN EDWARDS (Democrat, North Carolina; 2008 Presidential 
Candidate):  Good morning. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  I know you've been out on the campaign trail.  I found it very 
interesting, what Governor Schwarzenegger said, number one, about Iraq.  He 
said, `Look, the Congress should either cut the funding on Iraq or it should 
let the president do what he wants to do.' 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Yeah, I think we should do the former.  I think the 
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Congress should use its authority, its funding authority to bring down the 
troop level an initial 40- to 50,000 out of Iraq, and continue to use that 
authority to redeploy troops out of Iraq over the next year or so. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  So you--you basically agree with Governor Schwarzenegger.  I mean, 
on what the Congress ought to do. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Well, I think he agrees with me. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  He agrees with you. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  No, I'm just teasing.  I think--I think that we are in 
agreement about that, as long as he's not suggesting we let the president 
continue on the course he's on now, which I do not think Congress--do not 
believe Congress should do. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  He also said the whole debate ought to be elevated over and get 
beyond whether or not Hillary Clinton ought to apologize for her vote on the 
war.  Now, you have talked about that. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Yeah.  I--I think that there are two issues.  One is 
what the situation--difficult situation we're in, in Iraq now, what's the 
right and responsible course, and telling the American people and the world, 
for that matter, the truth about that.  I also think it's important for those 
of us who were responsible for voting on the resolution in 2002 to say 
whatever the truth is for us about that vote.  For those who voted for it, 
including me, if we believe we were wrong--and I believe I was--I think it's 
important to be honest about that and to say it.  But I think that's an 
individual decision to be made by those who were responsible. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  You were up in New Hampshire yesterday, and you told people at a 
health care forum, `If you don't bring it up, I will,' talking about the war 
in Iraq. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Yes. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Is this whole election about Iraq? 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  No, I think it's about--I think the dominating issues 
will be Iraq, health care, energy.  I think those are the likely dominating 
issues.  There'll probably also be a lot of discussion about the continued 
economic disparity in America between those who're doing well and those who 
aren't.  But I think those are the--the most important issues. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  You--you had been saying that you are, quote, "the candidate of 
fundamental change." But again, going back to Iraq and the public debate over 
it, when I see the United States Senate unable to get a consensus over whether 
they ought to talk about it, and--and--and debate a nonbinding resolution... 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Yeah. 
 



 Face the Nation (CBS News) - Sunday, February 25, 2007 7 
 

 

 BURRELLE'S INFORMATION SERVICES / (202)419-1859 / (800)456-2877 

SCHIEFFER:  ...it makes me wonder if fundamental change is any longer possible 
in politics. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  I think it is.  I think it is as long as the president 
of the United States is inspiring Americans to take responsibility for their 
country and to--and to join in the debate, to not just wait for politicians to 
fight with each other in Washington.  I think it's important for the president 
to make the case both on establishing America's moral leadership in the world 
and what to do about Iraq, how we transform the way we use energy in this 
country and get off our addiction to oil and deal with this huge issue of 
climate change, how we move toward a universal health care system.  And I 
think that case has to be made, not just behind closed doors to politicians in 
Washington.  The case has to be made to the American people, because I think 
on all those issues, the American people are actually ready for serious 
transformational change. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Some of your opponents would say that the fundamental changes have 
been in you and your record, that you've changed your position on a lot of 
things, not just on Iraq. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Well, I've--you know, what happens is, for all of us, I 
hope, is we evolve, we mature.  In my case, there was a lot of seasoning 
that's gone on, both during the last campaign and since that time.  I've done 
a lot of work overseas, for example.  And I've learned.  I hope we all 
continue to learn.  And I don't think there's been any change in me as a human 
being, what my fundamental values are.  You know, I still want every American 
to have the kind of chance that I've had, coming from a pretty modest 
background to having absolutely everything.  That's sort of at the heart and 
soul of why I want to be president.  But I think all these pieces--universal 
health care, changing the way we use energy, dealing with the war in Iraq and 
elevating the way America's viewed by the rest of the world--are things that 
I--that I believe deeply. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, let's just talk about Iraq, and let's try to get past 
whether somebody ought to apologize or not.  Let's say that you become 
president and you'll have the opportunity to do everything you want to do 
about this.  What would you do?  I mean, isn't there something to what the 
president says when he says if we just leave there that--that you'll create 
this haven for terrorists, that they can operate out of there?  What's going 
to happen if your recommendations are followed, I guess, is what I would say. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Sure.  It's a very fair question.  I think no one knows 
what's going to happen.  What we're doing is--what I'm doing is using my best 
judgment under very difficult circumstances.  And, as president, the first 
thing I would do is say to the American people, `We cannot predict with any 
certainty what will happen.' Now, what I would do if I were president today is 
draw down 40- to 50,000 troops out of the north and south, continue over time 
a redeployment--over about a year or so--a redeployment of our combat troops 
out of Iraq.  I'd maintain a presence in Kuwait, probably redeploy some troops 
to Afghanistan, where we'd need some additional help, maintain a naval 
presence in the Persian Gulf.  And while I was doing that, I would engage the 
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Iranians and the Syrians directly, both of whom have an interest in a stable 
Iraq, particularly with America leaving Iraq.  I will say that I think it's 
also the responsibility of the president, while that is occurring--or whatever 
path we're on--to prepare a plan, a strategy, to deal with containment in case 
this thing does, in fact, go in the wrong direction.  Because it could.  No 
matter what course we take, that could happen, and we have to be prepared for 
that. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  When you say you just don't know what--what will happen, can a 
person run for president making a statement like that, `I don't know what will 
happen if we leave'? 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  It's the truth.  It's clearly the truth.  I mean, I 
think the American people know that.  I have, I guess, enough faith in our 
people to think they can accept the truth.  I think it's really important for 
our next president to be viewed as open and honest and decent, to re-establish 
the trust relationship between Americans and their president.  And, by the 
way, I think it's also going to be crucial for that relationship to be 
re-established between the president of the United States and the rest of the 
world. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  What happened?  How did we get to where we are? 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Oh, I think that there are a lot of different things 
that happened.  What's happened in Iraq has obviously been a bleeding sore for 
America.  But I think, beyond that, what we've seen over the last six or seven 
years is that raw power alone does not make you a world leader.  You actually 
have to have the moral authority to lead, and, in order for that to be true, 
people have to see America as a force for good, not a country that they 
perceive--for right or wrong--to be a bully that's only interested in its own 
selfish short-term interests.  So that means the world--we have to change.  We 
have to tell the truth about Iraq, we have to--we have to start leaving Iraq, 
but we have to also demonstrate, I think, that we're willing to do things that 
are beyond our own selfish short-term interests, to lead on things like 
climate change, the genocide in Sudan--in Darfur, the spread of HIV/AIDS, I 
mean, things that don't on the surface appear to be in our short-term 
interest, but are crucial for America to be able to lead.  And for America to 
be able to lead goes to the heart of whether we live in a stable or chaotic 
world. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Are you going to have to raise taxes to pay for your health care 
plan? 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Tax--the tax cuts that George Bush gave to people who 
make over $200,000 a year will have to go away to pay for my health care plan. 
My universal health care plan costs 90- to $120 billion a year.  I do not 
believe, having spent a lot of time on this, that you can achieve universal 
health care without--without finding a revenue source, and that's my revenue 
source. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Just on the straight politics, you, some people say, are the one 
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who will benefit between this little spat between Barack Obama and Hillary 
Clinton.  How do you feel about that? 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Oh, I think it's a bunch of silliness.  I was in New 
Hampshire yesterday, I met probably over 1,000 New Hampshire primary voters, 
and, in the course of having a bunch of house parties, and you'd be shocked to 
hear, the only people who asked me about this were reporters.  I didn't have a 
single New Hampshire voter ask me about this.  What they're asking about is 
what are we going to do about Iraq, what are we going to do about Iran, what 
are we going to do about health care, the thing's you'd expect them to be 
concerned about. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Why would you tell people they should vote for you instead of one 
of those two? 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Well, I think I've been through this.  I have the 
seasoning, and--I hope--the seasoning and depth and maturity that's required 
to do the job.  And second, I think it's time to move past these incremental 
steps, these baby steps, and have real and serious transformational change on 
some of the issues that we've talked about today, and those are the things 
that I'm--I'm for. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  All right.  Well, Senator, we want to thank you, and I hope we'll 
see you again down the campaign trail... 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Thanks for having me, Bob. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  ...as well.  Good luck to you. 
 
Fmr. Sen. EDWARDS:  Happy birthday to you, by the way. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Oh, thank you very much. 
 
And I'll be back with a final word in just a moment. 
 
(Announcements) 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Finally today, people are complaining about longer campaigns. 
But, from the issues that have been raised so far and the level of this 
debate, I think our candidates are going to need more, not less time, to 
explain themselves.  Like on this crucial issue, should Hillary apologize for 
voting to go to war.  She keeps saying that had she known then what she knows 
now, she wouldn't have voted that way.  That has set off a fierce debate among 
Democrats--not about the war, but on whether that constituted an apology. 
Well, for sure, that's going to take some time to be resolved. 
 
And here's a burning issue.  The other day, I heard some talking heads 
discussing the question is Barack Obama black enough.  I'm serious.  The 
question was even spelled out in a graphic.  It reminded me of the story of 
the Native American who was asked, `Are you a full-blooded Indian?' To which 
he replied, `No, I'm about a quart low.' 
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I'm going to need some time, a lot more time, to understand the tap dancing 
that Rudy Giuliani and Mitt Romney are doing these days about a woman's right 
to choose.  And after what John McCain said about Jerry Falwell during the 
last campaign, it's going to take awhile for McCain to convince me that he and 
Falwell are now best friends.  It's going to take awhile, as in about 100 
years. 
 
In the coming months, we can hope that the candidates will turn to current 
issues.  But, for now, they're clearly in that phase of the campaign where 
they try to explain away past actions and what they really meant to say before 
they decided to run this time.  Yes, that is going to take us awhile to sort 
it out. 
 
That's it for us.  We'll see you next week right here on FACE THE NATION. 


